Georgia Academy of Science

Technical Program Planning Meeting

at Macon State College, Macon, GA

4 June 2005, 10:00 AM

Council Members in Attendance

	Paul J. Camp
	Melanie DeVore
	Mitch Lockhart

	David M. Bechler
	Andrew Penniman
	Kenneth Martin

	Doug Pohl
	Robert Jarret
	Bob Thornton (for Carl McAllister)

	Richard Schmude, Jr.
	Steve Whittle
	


Others in Attendance
Hubert Kinser

1. 
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 10:00 AM.

2.
Report on 2005 Annual Meeting

M. de Vore called on R. Schmude for a final report on the 2005 Annual Meeting.

R. Schmude reported that the meeting brought in over $10,000 for the Academy. He projected about $6500 would remain after expenses. He also said that there were 206 registered attendees.

M. Lockhart asked about updated records for students as he had not received that information yet. R. Schmude said that he would check with Gordon College administration and forward copies of the registration forms.

M. de Vore asked about the graduate and professional school fair and how many schools sent representatives.

M. Lockhart said that there were at least three or four. He also asked how many academic advisory committees held their meetings in conjunction with the Academy meeting.

R. Schmude said that the biology, physics and mathematics committees had met.

2.
Local Arrangements

M. de Vore brought up the idea of holding a joint meeting with other nearby academies. D. BECHLERechler said that the Florida Academy was very active. P. Camp reported that the South Carolina Academy was also quite active. S. Whittle said that South Carolina had been contacted in 1979 and had expressed no interest. 

M. Lockhart noted that we are hitting time limits of one day meetings already and it would be difficult to add much more. B. Jarret said that we could experiment and see what happens. M. de Vore asked which meeting we should experiment with and that she keeps getting emails from Jekyll island about holding a meeting there.

D. BECHLERechler said that if we do not meet in Albany in 2007 then possibly a joint Georgia/Florida meeting could be held then. M. Lockhart asked if anyone had contacts in the Floriday academy. M. de Vore said she knew someone in Gainesville. D. BECHLERechler volunteered to make contact through the Florida academy web site. D. Pohl said we could always hold a joint meeting in Valdosta in 2008. R. Schmude asked when their annual meeting was held. D. BECHLERechler said he would check.

M. de Vore asked how far along we were with Albany as a possible meeting site, and who was in discussions with them. P. Camp said that would be C. Mayer as the president at the time. M. de Vore said she would find out who Cindy was talking to and ask for a letter of invitation. A. Penniman said that J. Aliff was in charge of the local arrangements and he would be the one to contact.

M. de Vore asked if there were any concerns with the web site. M. Lockhart said that some forms needed updating so that they would be mailed to him rather than H. Kinser, especially the membership form. P. Camp suggested possibly setting up a secure area with contact information for the section officers to contact their membership. M. Lockhart noted that the treasurer kept that information. P. Camp said that there was not a lot of continuity for section chairs and that this led to problems in this year’s elections. D. Pohl said that there used to be a manual and that it should be stored on the web site. R. Schmude said that he had put together a check list for local arrangements committees and sent it to L. Hibbard. M. Lockhart said that it should go through the Academy Improvements Committee before going to the web site.

M. de Vore asked if the date for the Georgia Perimeter meeting was firm. D. Pohl noted it conflicted with the NSTA meeting. M. Lockhart noted that conflicts with the Chemistry national meeting had affected their attendance as well.

3.
Technical Program Planning

M. de Vore called on S. Whittle for the Technical Program report.

S. Whittle said that there were two matters to discuss. The first is deadlines. R. Schmude said that he would like to see a third deadline a little later for sending abstracts to the section chair. A. Penniman said that it used to be the first week in December. S. Whittle said that section chairs need to know to warn reviewers that abstracts will be coming to them immediately before break. D. Pohl moved to add this deadline. The motion passed unanimously. 

S. Whittle asked if the other deadlines were ok. That seemed to be the case.

S. Whittle said that the second matter was raised at the January meeting. M. Davis had suggested that presenters be allowed to bring Powerpoint presentations on flash drives rather than CDs. The idea had previously been for someone at the institution to test for compatibility. M. Lockhart asked if these had been problems at this year’s meeting. R. Schmude said that  there had been no major problems but that he had insisted on CDs. He hadn’t used flash drives due to issues with his computer, which has to be rebooted to see them. M. Lockhart said that presenters should show up early to test the drives, an hour before their session. D. Pohl said that they could be told in the technical program to load all presentations before the session. There was some discussion of the compatibility issues. D. BECHLERechler moved to continue using CDs. The motion passed unanimously.

4.
Adjournment
The Technical Program meeting was adjourned at 10:43 AM.

Georgia Academy of Science

Council Meeting

Macon State College, Macon, GA

6 June 2005, following the Technical Program Meeting

Council Members in Attendance

Others in Attendance
1.
Call to Order
M. de Vore called the meeting to order at 10:43 AM.

2. 
Secretary’s Report
M. de Vore then called on P. Camp to give the secretary’s report.

P. Camp presented the minutes of the minutes of the previous meeting for correction and approval, saying to check the list of attendees carefully since the signup sheet had been misplaced and it was made from memory.  K. Martin noted that he had unfortunately not been present and should be taken off the list of attendees. The minutes were approved as amended.

3.
Treasurer’s Report
M. de Vore then called on M. Lockhart to give the treasurer’s report.

M. Lockhart said that he had established a checking account to transfer funds, and that information was starting to come to him now. He said that a small balance would be kept with H. Kinser until all the forms were changed and he was no longer receiving information. The next project would then be to merge their databases.

4.
Executive Committee Reports


a. President’s Report

M. de Vore said that she was working with the Junior Academy on the Science Olympiad succession issue and would have a report at a later date. She said that the evolution issue was appearing again and that she would be talking with Lisa and Patricia, who wrote the Geological Society’s position statement. She said that the Academy had been added to a brief regarding the Cobb County appeal and that she had begged the American Society of Plant Taxonomists to sign on as well. 

She then said that the other issue to be continued was that of building liaisons with the state legislature, and that an ideal way to get them involved would be to invite one as a plenary speaker. 

M. Lockhart said that picking a party would offend someone in the room. M. de Vore replied that we could get an agency head, for example environmental. R. Schmude said that a city council person could work as well, for example, Lawrenceville, which deals with many water issues. M. de Vore said that there were many obvious connections for a local plenary speaker to connect with – science standards, environmental issues, and so on.

M. Lockhart asked if it would offend anyone if we have a partisan speaker five months before a statewide election. D. Bechler said that academia leans toward Democratic, and that making a lot of noise could be beneficial for us. He also said that we need a public relations person to generate interest in the speaker. M. de Vore noted that other national societies get involved in legislation. B. Jarret said that being controversial is not always a bad thing. M. Lockhart and M. de Vore expressed interest in inviting Cathy Cox, saying that if education is one of her issues she could well be interested in attending. D. Pohl said that we could insure some additional attendance at the plenary session by scheduling talks for after lunch. Student awards would be the hard part, and students would have to be scheduled early. D. Bechler suggested moving the plenary to a banquet Friday evening. P. Camp noted that would cause an issue with awards. A. Penniman said that the biology section would not be able to schedule all their students on Friday. D. Pohl noted there was also an issue with Friday classes, though there had been Friday speakers in the past. P. Camp said that the Friday speakers had usually been the responsibility of the local arrangements committee. 

M. de Vore said that the next issue was to tidy up the constitution and bylaws. Several people have volunteered to serve on the relevant committee, and would be looking at the issue.


b. Junior Academy of Science
M. de Vore then called on D. Pohl to give the Junior Academy report. 

D. Pohl said that the Junior Academy needs officers, and that it is difficult to find high school teachers to fill the roles. The turnout at the problem solving bowl was as good as it had ever been, and that in the Science Bowl, Georgia has done extremely well in national competitions, far above our ranking in education level. Also, Georgia has done quite well with the Science Fair nationally. The position of director of the Science Olympiad has still not been filled, and the lack of further information has been somewhat surprising. He noted that it has always been hard to run these sorts of efforts out of major academic institutions due to the time requirements. Science Olympiad funds had been used primarily for Milt Stombler’s salary. Also, in the past charges had been higher for non-Junior Academy members to participate in competitions, and that the difference had come to the Junior Academy but that it no longer does. The Junior Academy now gets almost all its income from t-shirt sales, that the former director had kept almost all of the registration money.

M. de Vore said that by the next meeting we hope to tighten the bylaws and constitution to prevent this from happening.

D. Pohl noted that there used to be a list of how the Olympiad, various Bowls and competitions aligned with state standards.

M. de Vore said that we need to get some of the winners to attend the annual meeting as the Junior and Senior academies have been drifting apart. She asked if it was realistic to get the constitution and bylaws tightened up quickly, and also that it is important to keep the conduit with the state Department of Education and Steve Pruitt.


c. Editor of the Georgia Journal of Science
J. Aliff not being able to attend, there was no report.

5.
Committee Reports

P. Camp said that he would send out committee assignments again in the next email.

R. Schmude said that he had wanted to see more people come by and talk to vendors at the annual meeting, and to have some time where people could meander around and talk. He also would have liked to have the vendors set up near the reception but most of them had left by that point. A. Penniman asked if all Friday sections end up taking the same break. Could sections be staggered through the afternoon so that visits to vendors would be spread out rather than all at once? R. Schmude said that only four section had even met on Friday and that many people did not arrive until Saturday.

M. de Vore asked if it was time to split the biology section. M. Lockhart said that Mark Davis was looking at that issue now. A. Penniman said that we may need to talk to biomedical and coordinate the two sections a little better. S. Whittle asked if, before splitting a section, could any of them be moved to a section that is not filled, such as biomedical? M. Lockhart suggested that concurrent sessions could stimulate more faculty papers, which are now deferred in favor of students. He also asked what is expected of our councilors, and how we deal with those who don’t show up? How will their section learn what is going on?

6.
Unfinished Business
M. de Vore reminded the Council of the international science fair in 2008. Many societies across the nation help so it is not a large burden, and that we should give the official nod and put out a call for the membership to participate.

D. Pohl said that the biggest issue is judging, and that we should get as many people as possible involved who have been involved in regional fairs around the state.

7.
Legislative Liaison

P. Camp summarized the discussion from the previous meeting about the presentation by the National Academies of Science at the National meeting. The NAS would like to serve as an information source for state and local academies, encouraging us to get involved as scientific advisory panels to our state governments. There had also been some discussion at the last council meeting of trying to convince some state legislators to become Academy members as a first step.

M de Vore and T. Manning also suggested looking for a list of centers and science agencies at state institutions.

D. Bechler asked how many were private, and whether we should have an organizational membership category for the academy. How many foundations are there that give money to science programs? A complimentary membership might have them on our side. He moved that T. Manning look into this issue. The motion carried unanimously.

8.
New Business
S. Whittle said that he was optimistic that production costs for the journal could be reduced by eliminating a middle man service. He passed around for comment copies of the Georgia Journal and another journal that he produces very economically.

M. de Vore said that the only issue she would be concerned with is the quality of figures and images.

D. Bechler asked approximately how many copies of each issue were produece. H. Kinser said about 400. M. de Vore said that the quality issued could be dealt with by making the journal available in an electronic format. A. Penniman asked if it is printed on acid free paper? S. Whittle said no, but that it could be done. D. Pohl moved that we table the issue for now and continue discussion between J. Aliff, S. Whittle and M. de Vore.

D. Bechler suggested having an exhibit at the next meeting for the membership to look at. S. Whittle said he could produce a sample from J. Aliff’s manuscript for the next issue. R. Schmude said it might help to produce an issue with a cumulative index.

M. de Vore asked if reviewers were listed as we did letters of appreciation last year. B. Jarett asked if the Journal generates income or if it is just an expense. H. Kinser said that it basically breaks even on the library subscriptions. M. de Vore said we should table this discussion until the next meeting and talk to people who have published in the journal to see how they feel. B. Jarret warned that there is already trouble getting manuscripts to publish and that a reduction in quality could be untenable. 

M. de Vore asked when the next meeting should be. R. Schmude said late August, that the 27th would avoid the Labor Day holiday. M. de Vore said it would be a GSAMS meeting. D. Pohl suggested scheduling it to run long so that we don’t lose the connection. He also suggested looking at some internet-based alternatives. P. Camp asked who pays for GSAMS. D. Pohl said that the individual universities do, and that there had been some talk at Georgia College of getting rid of the facility.

9. 
Adjournment 

D. Pohl moved for adjournment. The motion carried unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 12:03 PM.

